ENVIRONMENT AGENCY (EA) FLOOD ALERTS  – NOTES OF MEETING HELD 21 MAY 2018
Present: 

The EA Representatives - Rose Lloyd, Stephen Chapman

CVFF Representatives - Rachel Wilson, Mike Curtis, Alex Easton, John Wright, Phillip Hales

1.
The EA explained that the rash of Alerts since Xmas last year was entirely due to weather conditions, not any change in policy or criteria. The Pilot Flash Flood Forecast Service has not been triggered since its inception in 2015, as the criteria are for forecast extreme rainfall totals, which have not been reached. A Flash Flood Forecast would only be issued to the Community Flood Wardens.

2.
The EA focusses on rapid response flood areas such as the R.Chew catchment, using detailed modelling and meetings with the Met. Office. Any mismatch with The EA’s countrywide 5 day flood risk forecasts is because the county forecasts are more broadbrush and generalised. Whilst this focussed local flood forecasting does take ground saturation levels into account, no account is taken of whether Chew Valley Lake is overflowing (degree and duration). The CVFF representatives explained why it was important that this omission should be rectified. It is not possible for The EA to factor in the likely impact of compacted ground conditions which could lead to significant surface water run-off, although this is recognised as a potential major contributor to localised flooding. 

3.
The EA’s policy is to issue Alerts during daylight hours and/or before 9pm. This can not be changed at local level. Alerts are primarily concerned with access to land for farmers; people who have to travel via roads/fords that might become impassable; early warning for Flood Wardens etc. An Alert does not mean that property flooding is expected.

4.
Rain gauges are situated at Chew Magna Reservoir and the Barrow tanks. The EA is considering omitting figures in mm for rain (in Flood Alert and Warning messages) that has fallen or is expected, as such figures are relatively meaningless without other information (e.g. ground saturation, the incidence and duration of the rainfall etc..) The CVFF representatives were divided regarding this potential development, but on balance were against such a change. Stream level gauges are at Chew Stoke and the Chew Magna Reservoir. The EA reiterated its previous advice that an EA gauge for the R.Chew at Chew Magna was neither technically practical nor particularly useful for Warning purposes. The new B&NES/Chew Magna Parish Council gauge in Chew Magna village – primarily for the Primary School – was a useful local addition for villagers.  There are commercial products which the CVFF could investigate (e.g. Hydro-Logic Services and Aquaread). The CVFF is trialling a potentially cheaper system, but this is still a prototype. Whether B&NES and/or the Parish Council would fund a gauge on the R.Chew needed to be investigated by the CVFF.

Actions:
a) The EA together with the CVFF will put together a communication to remind recipients of the meaning and purpose of Alerts and Warnings, which the CVFF will help promulgate. The key messages are outlined at the end of these notes. 

b) The EA will try to make the texts of Flood Alerts clearer e.g. distinguish between the possiblities of road/low level land flooding (i.e. access problems) and property flooding. Also the wording should avoid the apparent contradiction that the criteria for an Alert to be issued will be reached some time after the Alert already has been issued 

c) The EA will bear in mind the need for Chew Magna and Chew Stoke schools to know when a Warning will be lifted, in time for the schools to notify parents whether they will reopen e.g. before 5/6 am.

d) The CVFF will try to gather feedback from its members once The EA  communication and Alert text changes have had time to bed in 

e) The EA will again ask Bristol Water to receive the information Bristol Water continuously collects regarding the level of Chew Valley Lake 

f) The EA will approach Bristol International Airport to see whether it might share its weather data/forecasts with The EA

Phillip Hales

Secretary Chew Valley Flood Forum
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MESSAGES TO BE COMMUNICATED TO RECIPIENTS OF FLOOD ALERTS AND WARNINGS
1. There have been no changes to the EA’s criteria or policy for issuing Alerts and Warnings. Any increase in their frequency is due solely to the weather conditions that have occurred 

2. Flood Alerts are broad based, covering the whole R.Chew catchment. Flood Warnings are specific to three separate areas – Winford Brook at Chew Magna; Chew Stoke Stream and R. Chew at Chew Stoke and Chew Magna; R.Chew from Stanton Drew to Keynsham

3. Reminder of the definitions of Alerts and Warnings and recommended actions to be taken

4. The Met Office weather forecasts are the best choice for residents who wish to monitor weather conditions

5. When Alerts are issued (up to 2 days in advance, daylight hours/before 8pm); how updates are notified; and the duration of Alerts (e.g. more than one day). 

6. When Warnings are issued.

7. How to register to receive Alerts and Warnings and also how to choose the options that are available (Alerts and Warnings; only Warnings; notification when Alert and Warnings have ended; receipt of Alerts and Warnings for another area other than resident’s address). Emphasise The EA does not change or remove residents’ registrations 

